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Summary 
 
The conference on defense procurement highlighted the gulf between the huge defense 
procurement system and the needs of the individual operators it is intended to serve. Expert 
panelists noted that the mass and inflexibility of the procurement system tend to repress, 
rather than reward, innovation.  
 
If simple cost is the decisive factor in choosing a particular system, we often miss 
opportunities to provide superior and more effective equipment and to reward those who 
have best demonstrated the ability to imagine and produce efficiently. Long-term savings are 
also lost.   
 
The conference examined how to ensure that the procurement process balances immediate 
need against the military’s longer-term interest in future innovation. As General Thomas Hill 
(U.S. Army, ret.) noted, “It’s the smaller companies that do the great deal of innovation, and 
mostly they do it on their own nickel.” Captain Tim Holden (U.S. Navy, ret.) argued that 
procurement policy and practice should encourage, not hinder, innovation.  In particular, 
policy should not only permit but actively link operators to technology innovators to provide 
direct feedback on combat effectiveness.  
 
In turn, procurement policy should be flexible enough to permit the Department of Defense 
(DOD) to create a fully warranted subset of the acquisition force modeled on the special 
operations business model. Holden argued for a highly trained, agile, robust acquisition force 
that adheres to the spirit of DOD regulations without bureaucratic overhead, yet is fully 
responsible and accountable for meeting the complex and specialized technical challenges 
that are critical for mission success.  
 
Panelists also emphasized the difficulty of balancing cost against the promise of more 
effective and more innovative equipment, and how to assure commercial success for 
enterprises that are best able to produce solutions to daunting operational problems.  
 
According to Thomas Donnelly, no small business could survive in today’s environment 
where the procurement process goes on for months, if not years, for even the simplest of 
products or services. Donnelly quotes a case where “a small businessman related how an 
expenditure of $40 million was needed to attain a DOD benchmark quality rating for their 
technology.” The result, Donnelly argues, is that “a lot of small businesses, as soon as they 
develop a technology, get swallowed by the larger companies, which is better than losing that 
capability, but I don’t think it’s an ideal solution either.”  
 
The example Donnelly offered summed up panelists’ concerns about the increasing 
challenges that a large, highly regulated, and often rigid defense acquisition process offers to 
swift, innovative, effective solutions that best serve the interests of America’s combat troops. 



 

SETH CROPSEY: Thank you joining us this afternoon for what I hope will be the 
beginning of Hudson Institute’s renewed focus on maintaining America’s strength by 
improving our ability to guarantee that our armed forces are the world’s best equipped. 
Winning a war is not like building a bridge. Rivers don’t reverse course, they don’t 
change their topography, and they don’t alter their path as a response to the bridge that is 
built over them. An enemy does respond, does innovate, and does try to probe for 
weaknesses. This is always the nature of warfare. It's a fact that we forget at our own 
risk.  

The most current example is the improved explosive devices that have been used to 
deadly effect against our forces in the Middle East. Another example from the same part 
of the world is the development of the swarming tactics of large numbers of missile-
armed small boats that Iranian naval doctrine emphasizes.  

Technology often provides us with striking advantages, but this is hardly a secret, and 
American leadership must anticipate or, failing that, possess the ability to respond swiftly 
and effectively.  

One obstacle to effective response is the large and often unwieldy system that we've 
developed for designing and buying weapons. We're not the first to experience the 
disadvantages of a large and cumbersome system.  

The English diarist and naval administrator Samuel Pepys writing in the late 17th 
century, observed and deplored the inefficiencies of the Royal Navy's procurement 
system. Two decades later, the novelist Anthony Trollope produced a character in one of 
his novels named Admiral Thrift. Well, Trollope thought it was funny.  

As with the British, our problems don't come from our people, they come from the 
system. The system has been the object of administration and congressional attempts at 
reform for decades. The prospect of rising national debt increases the likelihood that the 
defense budget will come under growing scrutiny.  

If this scrutiny is wise, the defense procurement system could become more efficient, 
effective, and more responsive to the soldiers and sailors that it serves, and the 
airmen. But this is not merely a question of prudent administration. With threats 
diversifying from the low to the high end of the spectrum of conflict, innovation has 
never been more necessary than it is today, or is certain to be in the future.  

Yet, our procurement system's mass and inflexibility tends to repress, rather than reward, 
innovation. If simple cost is the decisive factor in choosing a particular system then, the 
question is, do we not miss opportunities to provide superior equipment and reward those 
who have best demonstrated the ability to imagine and produce efficiently as well as 
benefit from long-term savings?  
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How do we ensure that the procurement process balances immediate need on the one side 
against the military's longer-term interest on the other in future innovation? We know that 
it's desirable, but how can we make it possible to encourage technology that is still 
evolving and offers individual operators greater assurance of mission success and safety?  

How do we balance cost against the promise of more effective, more innovative, more 
efficient equipment, and the commercial success of the enterprises that are best able to 
produce it?  

So, this is what our distinguished panel is here today to discuss. Immediately next to me 
here is General Tom Hill, retired U.S. Army general and former commander of the U.S. 
Southern Command from 2002 to 2004.  

The General also served as commanding general of I Corps in Fort Lewis and remains 
involved in Latin American affairs, writing a regular column for a Colombian magazine 
and serving on the board of United for Colombia, which is a nonprofit organization for 
providing medical treatment to land mine victims in Colombia.  

Immediately after the General is Captain Tim Holden, retired U.S. Navy SEAL, retired in 
2001. He served at all operational levels from a SEAL platoon commander to commodore 
of a Naval Special Warfare Group One.  

He's also served in a lot of acquisition positions, including program manager for the naval 
special warfare maritime programs at the Naval Sea Systems Command and brings a 
great deal of experience on the operational, on the acquisition, and now in the business 
world, to help inform the discussion this afternoon.  

Tom Donnelly next, over here, is a defense and security policy analyst and directs the 
Center for Defense Studies at the American Enterprise Institute. He's co-author of 
Lessons for a Long War: How America Can Win on New Battlefields, published this 
year. Other recent books are Ground Truth: The Future of U.S. Land Power, published a 
couple of years ago, also co-authored.  

From '95 to '99, Tom was policy group director and a professional staff member for the 
House Armed Services Committee and has served in a senior editorial capacity at 
Defense News, the Army Times, and the Armed Forces Journal.  

So that will conclude my remarks; that's all you're going to hear from me right now. I will 
turn over to our first speaker here, Tom Hill.  

When all the panelists have had a chance to talk, then we will open the floor to questions 
and I will repeat then what I'll say now: as I recognize you, if you would be so good as to 
state your name and affiliation and your question.  

Thank you.  
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GENERAL HILL: Well, good afternoon.  

I was asked to come and talk about procurement from a user's perspective because I'm 
certainly not an acquisition guy. I was an infantryman and all of my time was either on 
the operational side or on the policy side.  

And so as I started thinking my way back through it, I said what do I know about 
acquisition? As I thought through what I've done, there's a lot more of it than I had 
thought about. I'm going to talk a little bit about the past.  

Right out of Leavenworth as a young major I come to the Pentagon and I'm in a small 
organization. This was prior to Goldwater-Nichols, '80 to '83, when the Joint Staff ran 
these voluminous hard actions to work through a joint paper. It was just incredible. And 
everything that came -- that other services did chopped through this little office I was 
in. There were 13 of us in the office. Four of us went to four stars. So it was a pretty high 
ranking little crowd there, it was all majors.  

And I took a paper one time to this is very bright 06 that was running this and it was from 
the Air Force -- I said, "You need to chop this." And he said, "OK. Where's the force 
builder in it?" I said, "Well, this is a simple policy thing. There's no force." He says, 
"Every Air Force action has a force builder sentence in it." And he reads down, he says, 
"Ah, there it is right there."  

And I began to understand that there are requirements that drive procurement. And you 
have to have the requirement in order to drive the procurement.  

I followed that job; I was aide to the chief of staff of the Army, a visionary man named 
John Wickham who created by force of personality, more than anything else, the light 
divisions. And he also was instrumental in the early days -- this was the early days of the 
Reagan administration -- in developing the Army Acquisition Corps.  

And that followed the fiasco, if the older people in the room might remember the 
Sergeant York anti-aircraft fiasco, that the Congress had told us to kludge together three 
different systems and it was just a mess. And the Acquisition Corps pretty much grew out 
of that.  

But what the Army Acquisition Corps gave us in those early days is the strength in the 
backbone to the Army today: Abrams Tank, Bradley Fighting Vehicle, Black Hawk 
helicopter, Apache helicopter, and Pershing II, which I would submit to you was one of 
the driving forces of ending the Cold War.  

And that system in its early days, created all that, then it grew, it had various reforms all 
the way along the line. And we now have gotten out of the reformed Acquisition Corps 
Comanche, Crusader; other services did the same thing and you had the Osprey. You got 
the Navy littoral craft, the destroyer. All of those things that beg for and make you 
wonder how much of the reform has really worked.  
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When I was commander at force -- at Fort Lewis, another visionary chief, Rick Shinseki, 
decided to build the Stryker Brigades. And I built the first two Stryker Brigades at Fort 
Lewis.  

But that was the right way to do procurement, because it involved the requirements 
people, the doctrine people, the acquisition people, and the materiel people, all of us 
together, because the Stryker Brigades were never about the vehicle. Although or we took 
an off- the-shelf vehicle and improved it, and made it a remarkably good vehicle that 
serves us today. 

But, it was always about the war-fighting capability that the Stryker Brigade brought to 
the services, to the fight. It also, by the way, was the only reason -- the early work of the 
Strykers Brigades--is the only reason the Army's been able, in my opinion, to manage 
modularity and to manage the war effort by brigades is what they're doing today, if we 
hadn't done that early work.  

But even then, we sort of had it wrong, as some members of the House Armed Services 
Committee came and talked to me at Fort Lewis about it. One of the selling points that 
we would say to the Hill on the Strykers, was it had the backing of all the CINCs. Back 
then, we were CINCs. I worked my whole life to become a CINC to have Secretary 
Rumsfeld tell me I wasn't one.  

(UNKNOWN): That's not my fault.  

HILL: I know.  

I always liked the title CINC much better than combatant commander anyway.  

As we were telling them that, and we when on a road show and had gone to each one of 
the CINCs and talked about the greatness that the Stryker Brigades— we were going to 
bring them and asked if they could use them in their war fight, and the answer was 
uniformly yes.  

The staffer reminded me we had it backwards. Because how come the CINCs hadn't 
come in with the requirement for Stryker Brigade? And I thought to myself at the time, 
that's a pretty good thought. And, in theory, I think that's the way we ought to be doing 
business.  

But, I have to tell you as a combatant commander and going through the whole JROC 
drill, I found it to be a whole lot more form than substance. I think it did help drive some 
of the discussion, but not to the degree that it should and hopefully will sometime in the 
future.  

After I retired and set up a private consulting business, I sat on the board of a small 
company, a defense-related company, and I did work for them. And we had a wonderful 
IDIQ that kept us going pretty well until the Army came in one afternoon and said, "No 
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more, you're off," on a very capricious whim -- it wasn't very well thought out. I was 
really unhappy about it -- and it would have killed the company had we not fixed it.  

And I went to a very good friend who had retired years earlier and had become very high 
up in one of the bigger defense industries, and I remember walking into him and saying, 
"I'm so disappointed with the Army." And he looked at me, he said, "Prepare to be more 
disappointed as you go through the procurement issues."  

And I have been disappointed and I've watched disappointment on other levels, too.  

Because, what happens, and Seth said it a little bit, too, is it's the smaller companies that 
do the great deal of innovation, and mostly they do it on their nickel. We did it all on our 
nickel, without one dime of R&D money. And then to have it yanked out from 
underneath you, the small guys go under.  

And what you're left with is these larger, vertically integrated companies who can't give 
you innovation. Because they're so set in what they've already invested, they simply can't 
turn on a dime and give you something else. It's the little companies that are helpful and 
the system is a good way of killing them.  

We saved that company by going to the Hill. And we worked the Hill pretty hard and we 
got our contract back, although the Army said to us it had nothing to do with what you 
did on the Hill.  But that's part of the problem, too, a major part of the problem. It helped 
us, but we shouldn't have to do business that way and that's part of the ever-growing 
dilemma.  

So as I thought about the past I said, "OK, what do we do about the future?" I would 
commend a couple of points to you and then I'll close.  

I would commend to you an article, an op-ed yesterday in the New York Times, "What 
Ike Got Right" by James Ledbetter -- excellent article. And he says, "Does America still 
have a military-industrial complex? And should we be as worried as Eisenhower was?"  

He goes on to say we're not bad yet, but we're close. He says Eisenhower's worst fears 
have not yet come to pass but his warning against, "The unwarranted influence whether 
sought or unsought by the military-industrial complex is as urgent today as ever."  

And Eisenhower worried more about just the dollars of it. And he said in his speech, “the 
influence of the military-industrial complex was economic, political, even spiritual and 
that it was felt in every city, every statehouse, every office of the federal government.” 

Anyway, this is an interesting article and well worth your time. And I worry about some 
of those same things.  

Example:  over 50 percent of general officers in the Army that I know of all have 
children serving in the military. If you go look at the recruiting records, you'll find that 
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about 35 or 40 percent of all soldiers coming into the Army come from military 
families. That's not good for society, and I think that's what Eisenhower was talking 
about when he left office; one of the things he was talking about.  

I've worked with four different transition teams going back to my days as a Major, and I 
worked on a small team as we transitioned in the Reagan administration. I then, coming 
out of the war college, was asked to do the transition to help the Army staff transition 
from whoever was going to win, Bush or Dukakis, and I spent a year doing that.  

As a one-star, I did the transition from the first Bush administration to the Clinton 
administration for the Joint Staff, and then I was a four-star doing the transition for the 
second Bush administration.  

Three Democrats; one Republican. All of those transition teams come into the building 
with varying degrees, with the same thought process: "Everything in the Pentagon is 
screwed up and I'm going to fix it." That's first and foremost what's in their minds. And 
then they start about doing that.  

Secretary Rumsfeld, whom I worked for -- had the pleasure to work for -- had 
transformation. And, in fact, when he interviewed me-- before he appointed me -- or 
nominated me to be a four-star, one of the questions he asked me was: what could the 
Army do to transform faster than it's transforming?  

And my answer immediately to him was, "Nothing. Because until you fix the acquisition 
system, the services cannot go any faster." And that's a DOD issue, not an Army issue.  

Now we have Secretary Gates' reforms and I think that they're good, but until we move 
more dollars to the Department of Defense, and somehow away from the services, what 
happens with the services and the Hill is so inextricably bound economically that it's 
almost impossible to fix.  

When I retired, I was appointed to the BRAC Commission. I was one of the nine BRAC 
commissioners. Great reforms always involve penalties. Goldwater- Nichols succeeded 
because it was tied to general officer promotions. Had it not been tied to general officer 
promotions, the services would have ignored it. I'm convinced of it.  

BRAC works the same way. It allows Congress to save it from itself. So maybe we need 
some kind of procurement BRAC. Although just looking recently at budget that came out 
that's pretty hard to do, too. So, I don't have a big solution to it.  

I would, however, leave you with one thing, I'm going to go back to the time I was a 
Major in the building because it has everything to do with procurement and the system 
we have today. When I was a Major in DESOPS, I developed three guiding principles 
that really helped me succeed.  
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One was that bad viz is better than no viz. Think about procurement in that regard. It's 
very difficult to kill a bad idea; almost impossible to kill a bad idea. Witness some of the 
things we still live with today.  

And then finally: there are no facts. Unless you can sell it to someone, it's an opinion. No 
matter how right you are, unless you can sell it to someone, it's an opinion.  

And go up on Capitol Hill and look at procurement today and everything that we 
do. There are no facts.  

Anyway, that's my spiel.  

CROPSEY: Very good. Thanks, Tom.  

Tim?  

TIM HOLDEN: My turn?  

First of all, Seth, thank you very much for inviting me to join the panel today. I'm very 
pleased to be here today. And thank you all very much for coming out in this cold 
weather to join us today. I'm also pleased to represent the special operations community.  

Before I begin, I'd like to acknowledge the tremendous progress that's been made by the 
U.S. special operations forces under the command of US SOCOM as evidenced by the 
incredible capabilities that they've developed in the global war on terrorism.  

That's really not the issue here today. I think the issue is and the purpose of today's 
discussion is the general recognition that there will be a reduction in the DOD budget and 
the concern that we continue to provide innovative capabilities to the force in spite of 
these significant budget pressures.  

By way of background, I would point out that it was Congress which, in one of its most 
visionary moments, enacted Goldwater-Nichols DOD Reorganization Act in 1986 which, 
in part, created the U.S. Special Operations Command, which was established in 1987, 
some 23 years ago, and set the stage for the revolution of military affairs with respect to 
special operations.  

U.S. Special Operations Command was initially created to organize, train and equip the 
force—a service-like responsibility.  Not an operational role which it has since evolved 
to. And it was created from the disestablishment of the U.S. Army Readiness Command 
and today is one of the largest joint commands in the U.S. military, with a staff of over 
3,500 people, an acquisition executive on par with the other services, and its own major 
force program with an annual budget of roughly $9 billion dollars and about $3.5 billion 
of that in acquisition alone.  
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So, these measures were a dramatic change from the conventional planning, 
programming and budgeting system. And for nearly 40 years now, the DOD Directive 
5000 series has been the centerpiece of defense acquisition policy and procedure, which 
is propertied to be a disciplined management approach for acquiring systems and 
materials to satisfy the vast military needs.  

Acquisitions are driven by a requirements-based methodology that is heavily process 
focused. DOD has created a separate and distinct Acquisition Corps that, in my opinion, 
has become too distinct and too separated from the operators and it's the operators, in my 
view, that are driving innovation at the field level.  

And it's as if the customer now is the acquisition executive and not the operator in the 
field. And many special operators that I've spoken with feel that the process lacks agility 
and it is ponderous, even for proven technologies.  

As evidence of that, I would point out that only 18 percent of the U.S. Special Operations 
Command staff have SOF experience at the operational level. I'm not saying that 
everybody at the staff needs that but 18 percent is a minority by far.  

I'd like to present a couple of case studies of innovative game-changing technologies for 
special operations from the wars in Afghanistan and Iraq that I think illustrate some of 
the complexities and challenges of acquisition reform.  

The first are the unmanned aerial systems or UASs that have completely changed the 
strategic, operational and tactical intelligence composure on the battlefield. The most 
widely known examples of these, I think, are the Northrop Grumman Global Hawk and 
the General Atomics Predator and the Armed Predator.  

These strategic platforms typically are equipped with some synthetic aperture array 
radars with moving target indicator technology that can penetrate through clouds and 
sandstorms and identify moving targets from the background clutter. They also have 
electro-optical infrared imagery for long-range observation and they're capable of long 
loiter times over target areas and can down- link that data to virtually anywhere in the 
world.  

The Global Hawk is capable of covering some 40,000 square miles per day at a cost of 
$123 million per aircraft with the development costs included in that figure.  

Clearly, that's a significant investment in this program of record.  

The Global Hawk and Predator, in my opinion, are superior platforms for strategic 
intelligence, but because of their strategic value and the advanced planning and 
notifications required for their use, these platforms are frequently unavailable and are of 
minimum use for real-time, tactical level intelligence gathering and information required 
for target surveillance by SEAL teams or Special Operations forces.  
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Today, the SEAL squadrons operate with our own UAS. For example, the Insitu Boeing 
ScanEagle that has an internally stabilized electro- optical or infrared camera system on a 
stabilized turret has a range of about 100 kilometers and a flight endurance of about 20 
hours. And, they also have a newly developed NanoSAR radar that serves the same 
purpose as the SAR radar that I talked about before.  

The ScanEagle was specifically designed to turn circles and remain in situ, which is 
perfect for observations of specific locations for tactical operations.  

So, in a typical surveillance mission, the SEALS will use the ScanEagle to detect a main 
contact with a target of interest. And typically, this involves a target of interest at a 
meeting or in a building. And at the end of the meeting, typically what happens is 
multiple vehicles will leave the scene and with just one UAS platform, the operator has to 
guess which vehicle to track.  

So, obviously, in this scenario, multiple UAVs or UASs would be ideal and some sort of 
collaborative flight technology would be required as well.  

If the measure of performance is combat effectiveness for special operations, I would say 
that the smaller, less capable and less expensive ScanEagle contributes much more to the 
SEALs' combat effectiveness than the Global Hawk.  

But it's not a program of record and there is no acquisition program to fulfill the 
need. And why is that? Because the requirements documents still have not made it up, 
over, through, and around the chain of command.  

Procurement policies and procedures need to recognize the range of requirements for a 
capability; in this case, UASs. And there is in my view a real time value of fielding 
innovative technologies and making operator-centric improvements on the fly.  

As generous as Congress has been to the command, it won't provide funding for any 
program without a validated set of requirements, as the General pointed out.  

The second program I'd like to discuss is the Mine Resistant Ambush Protected vehicle, 
otherwise known as MRAP. In May 2007, Secretary Gates stated that the acquisition of 
MRAPs were the DOD's highest priority, recognizing the IED threat that the troops were 
facing. And MRAPs were initially funded under an emergency war budget process.  

The MRAPs featured an innovative V-hull design that was borrowed from a 1970s design 
of a South African APC called the Buffalo.  

Just over a year later, in June 2008, USA Today reported that roadside bomb attacks and 
fatalities were down almost 90 percent, partially due to the MRAP fielding. Which, by 
any measure, is very high combat efficiency.  
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But there are several concerns with MRAPs, especially on the side of special operations 
forces. Those include the high cost of the program which translates to a high cost per 
vehicle. No common design, fuel costs and maintenance costs—which are huge—and 
specifically, the large size and the weight of the vehicle, which restricts the MRAP to 
improved roads to avoid potential rollovers and severely limits mobility off main roads 
and urban areas, which is primarily where special operations forces operate.  

This is a case in point where the procurement policy should weigh the entire supply chain 
and the total cost of ownership in the equation. For SOF operations and 
counterinsurgency operations in Afghanistan, the MRAP is tactically irrelevant and 
hugely expensive and is relegated for logistic services on improved roads while the SOF 
operators need local indigenous-appearing vehicles.  

And I think this is a specific case where innovation could deliver better protection for the 
SOF operators operating in their environment.  

I believe that the model of a specified service having its own budget makes good sense 
for specific mission areas. Which leads me to the next point.  

In today's world in addition to the global war on terrorism, I think the most relevant threat 
we're facing is the new threat to cyber-security. And in my opinion, there are many 
parallels between the U.S. Special Operations Command experience and U.S. Cyber 
Command.  

First, both missions deal with a predatory, adaptive enemy, which, in many cases is an 
extremist element. Both are dependent upon a small number of very highly-trained and 
capable operators to deal with the threat. And both are, to a great extent, dependent upon 
innovative technology to stay ahead of the threat.  

The difference between Special Operations and Cyber Command is we don't have 23 
years to make those improvements before we face a cyber- security threat and can deal 
with it effectively.  

So I believe we should apply the same acquisition model for U.S. Cyber 
Command. Create its own budget, give it its own acquisition executive, and allow them 
to innovate internally.  

In closing, I'd like to offer four recommendations.  

First, I agree fully that procurement policy and practice should drive innovation. Policy 
should not only permit but encourage coupling the operators to the technology innovators 
that would provide direct linkage and feedback on combat effectiveness.  

Combat effectiveness is defined on the battlefield. Having been on both sides of that 
equation, I believe the operators should define their capability needs in very simple 
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terms, like, "I need something that does the following," or, "I need the capability to..." or 
the, "If only, what I could do with that." And then turn to the innovators for solutions.  

A good example of where this works is an event called Trident Spectre which is a 
scenario-based experiment conducted by the Naval Special Warfare Group Two in 
Norfolk, Virginia.  

In this experiment, which is entitled an experiment and not a demonstration, innovative 
companies form collaborative teams online and then demonstrate their technology to the 
operator in the field.  

If the technology is accepted, it's given a Technical Readiness Level 9, which the benefit 
to the innovative companies, is it demonstrates a certain level of maturity of that 
technology going forward in the acquisition process.  

My second point, is that procurement policy should be flexible enough to permit DOD to 
create a fully warranted subset of the acquisition force modeled on a special operations 
business model; that is, a highly trained, agile, robust acquisition force that adheres to the 
spirit of DOD 5000 without the bureaucratic overhead, and is fully responsible and 
accountable for solving some of the niche technical challenges for extremely important 
capabilities.  

Third, I firmly believe that performance-based, firm fixed priced design build contracting 
offers industry, especially suppliers, tremendous incentives to apply innovative solutions 
that focus on total product value, including product combat effectiveness, resilience and 
long-term cost savings.  

And then, fourth, the bottom line, I think a revision to DOD 5000 must be part and parcel 
of any budget reduction process. And I note that in 2002 the DepSecDef canceled the 
existing DOD 5000 series, stating that the regulations require revision to create an 
acquisition policy environment that fosters efficiency, flexibility, creativity and 
innovation.  

Sounds like exactly what we need today.  

Thank you for your attention, and I look forward to your questions.  

THOMAS DONNELLY: Well, being the cleanup presenter, one is always reduced to the 
position of offering footnotes and different perspectives on what's already been said. But 
I'm perfectly ready to do that. And I'm dyed in the wool, inside-the-Beltway, policy wonk 
with no practical experience and very limited responsibilities during my government 
career. Therefore, speaking truth is -- or at least being outrageous -- is what I do for a 
living.  

And so, what I want to suggest at least having sort of considered this question and 
observed it and participated in it to a certain extent throughout the course of my career, 
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lifetime takeaway from this whole question is that what we buy and how much of it we 
buy is much more important than how we buy it.  

Procurement reform has defeated the best minds of the American defense industrial 
complex, if you will, throughout certainly all my years of observation, and my rule of 
thumb is if David Packard couldn't fix it, it's probably beyond the capability of any 
bureaucrat or industrialist to fix it.  

But I want to concentrate on fundamentally different questions.  

In some sense and to defend the defense industrial complex that we have, take it for what 
it is; understand that for all its weaknesses, it's a heck of a lot better than anybody else's 
defense industrial complex in the sense of delivering both effective weapons and systems 
to our guys in the field and doing it in a relatively efficient way.  

This is ultimately a political process and not really a capitalist process—or it's a quasi-
capitalist process. And to pretend that we can abstract out all the politics that go with any 
government procurement process, I think, it certainly provides a benchmark and an ideal 
that we can try to learn lessons from and strive toward.  

But the role of the Congress, and the role of the American people more broadly in 
participating in the process of arming our soldiers, sailors, airmen and Marines is 
ultimately one of our strengths -- and as the General said, is often a way to correct 
mistakes made by the executive branch.  

So, having the participation and then buy-in and the diversity that comes in our system I 
think is something that we should regard ultimately as a strength.  

But to focus more narrowly on the questions that I laid out, certainly in the post-Cold 
War years, we've had real troubles bringing major procurement systems and programs to 
fruition. It's true across all the services. In the case of the Army, they're essentially 0 for 5 
when it comes to modernization, major programs, quite in contrast to the big five that the 
General laid out.  

And I want to suggest that the real reason for that is that certainly in the late Cold War, 
we were pretty confident in what the war was about, what our strategy was, and even 
what our operational concept was when it came to things like air-land battle.  

So, the box that the procurement system had to operate in was pretty clearly defined and 
the procurements have been remarkably successful. We're still operating the basic 
platforms, those big basic platforms that the general talked about and it's essentially true 
across the other services as well.  

When it comes to tactical aircraft or major surface combatants, submarines; you name it, 
these are all essentially late Cold War systems that have had their lives extended, have 
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been upgraded and they're doing things that nobody really quite contemplated that they 
would originally do.  

But in terms of essential return on investment, value to the taxpayer, value to the 
government, value to people in uniform, they've been incredibly successful investments 
both from an effectiveness standpoint and an efficiency standpoint.  

So the question is whether the general geopolitical and security goals of the United States 
have fundamentally changed over the last generation. I think essentially they have 
not. We've had a very difficult time defining what our goals are and how we intend to go 
about them. But the way we behave is remarkably consistent.  

The United States has always had a profound interest in defending our homeland. One 
thinks of the Monroe Doctrine as kind of certainly the most muscular and perhaps best 
definition of that, and it suggests that the homeland extends sort of beyond our shores; it's 
our neighborhood.  

But we've always had a profound interest in the balance of power in Europe, in East Asia 
for centuries, and certainly since the end of WWII and the development an international 
petroleum economy, in the greater Middle East.  

So, how have we behaved? We spent a century and an immense amount of blood and 
treasure securing a pretty stable and robust peace in Europe. That's now an economy of 
force. And it drove our force designs in ways from the nuclear level, even down to the 
Special Forces, special operating forces level, even though there were other ancillary and 
lesser included missions that those forces were required to do and for which they were 
required to buy unique equipment. So we don't have to design our forces around a 
primarily European set of contingencies.  

We have backed into, over the past generation, a profoundly different posture and 
presence in the Persian Gulf or what we now would call the greater Middle East because 
it includes South Asia as well as Southwest Asia. But if you take a step back from the 
narrow focus to the larger focus, that's changed just again sort of 180 degrees.  

What began with an off-shore balancing, maritime and aerospace presence has evolved 
into a continuation of that, but also as the American role in Europe did, into a profound 
and large-scale, long- duration onshore land force presence.  

Now, hem lines may go up and down, in the sense that conditions will change, are 
changing, have changed in Iraq, likewise in Afghanistan; but if you had invested in a 
penny stock called the Rapid Deployment Joint Task Force back in 1979, you'd be retired 
and living in the Bahamas rather than being a policy wonk in Washington.  

Again, the sort of growth of that industry and the continuation of that investment is pretty 
remarkable. I don't know why we delude ourselves into thinking that that's not going to 
be, or shouldn't be an essential force-shaping and force-sizing construct and that we 

 14



should build forces, buy stuff, and do things premised on the fact that it's a vital interest 
for the United States and the outcome in that region.  

That matters not only to us, not only to Europeans and East Asians where we've also had 
a long-term presence and investment, but to the world and to the economic system, the 
global international order that the United States is sort of the only guarantor of.  

So that's a change, but it's a change that we're in the midst of. It began a long time 
ago. It's going to go on for a long time.  

The wars themselves are going to be small, long wars. They will involve sporadic, 
spasmodic, heavy violence. Again, just look at our experience in Iraq as a whole.  

But, on balance, that's just the price of admission. The price of a good outcome is 
something, again, longer, more irregular, less violent but still requiring a large-scale 
American presence--different kinds of forces. You see in the Army particularly, a service 
that's still really unable to answer the question for itself, what's my primary mission?  

And it will be very difficult for such a small Army, including all components, to really 
get its procurement house in order until somebody answers that question for them.  

Likewise, the other sort of major task the United States needs to accomplish over the next 
century or next generation, certainly beyond the FYDP but within the defense planning 
horizon, is to figure out how to balance out or how to accommodate or how to preserve a 
system that accommodates the rise of China and the rise of India.  

Earlier this morning, I was at an AEI conference where a colleague of mine presented a 
report on what he called the Indo-Pacific region, speaking of that entire swathe of the 
planet extending from East Asia through Southeast Asia into the Indian Ocean, that really 
the key terrain feature of which is the commercial superhighway of the 21st century.  

That line of communication that extends from the coast of Africa in the west and the 
Persian Gulf through the Indian Ocean to Japan into China into Northeast Asia, where an 
immense amount of the world's commerce and the most vital energy supplies of the 
developing Asian economies flow.  And again, the region in which the United States 
plays an inescapable and indispensable role.  

But again, we find ourselves, particularly when it comes to thinking about the future of 
our naval forces, our maritime forces, our air forces, and as people have suggested on the 
panel, our cyber- warfare capabilities where our services and our procurement apparatus 
can't ask the right questions.  

Very difficult to ask yourself in a governmental context what is it that we really need to 
be doing to hedge against the growth in Chinese military power or to build a coalition of 
like- minded states and to help equip those like-minded states to build partnership 
capacity, to use the Pentagon term of art, in a way that affects what our services do, 
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what our services buy, and it means that we can't buy things, for example an F-22, that 
we can't export even to our closest and longest-term allies.  

So, I would say that the problem of the F-22 is not the per unit cost of the airplane, 
although when you pay $30 billion in development cost and only buy 187 airplanes, the 
cost per plane is probably likely to be pretty expensive.  

But the biggest tragedy of the F-22 is that it's too high speed to sell to the Japanese or the 
Australian.  

So that's both a financial burden for us, but it's a geopolitical, strategic and operational 
burden for us.  

So, answering that question, what are the geopolitical objectives of our military power, 
and then sizing, shaping and equipping our forces to do the essential things that they need 
to do is really the first procurement reform question in my mind.  

The second question that I would toss out is the how much question. De facto, and 
certainly since WWII, the United States has had for itself a two-war standard. That was 
true because we had European and Pacific theaters that, despite the alleged Europe-first 
strategy that we pursued in WWII, you certainly couldn't have convinced the Japanese or 
General MacArthur or Admiral Nimitz that there wasn't a pretty heavy effort in the 
Pacific even from the start.  

But, we've kind of abandoned that and last year's, again, as part of our post-Cold War 
confusion. The result is that we constantly ask our services and the procurement system, 
if you will, to do more with less. I think that's just a recipe for tears over the long haul.  

The fact that the professional small force that the General Miller was talking about hasn't 
yet sort of collapsed from the strain it's been under is something that is surprising to 
anybody who dialed the clock back to September 10, 2011 and said, "OK, fellas, here's 
what's coming down the pipe." Anybody who's an expert would have said, "No way, no 
how."  

They've done better than anybody anticipated, but we should not take that for 
granted. And they've bought things and modified their doctrine profoundly on the fly and 
entirely, as, I think, the previous presenters have suggested, outside the normal order of 
procurement and other bureaucratic business. Again, that's not a method.  

Any other sort of alleged solution to our volume problem is that we'll just be smarter. I 
would just offer that attempts to be smart with, say, the Rumsfeld transformation 
initiative is kind of a guinea pig in this case, although he's hardly the only one; again it 
always kind of end in tears because the enemy does get a vote, and if we advertise what 
kind of war we'd like to fight, others will take note of that and we'll adjust accordingly.  
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And then finally, I would say there's a "how much" question when it comes to the 
military industrial complex. It is true that there is a tension between small innovative 
companies and large companies, but I don't think it's as black and white as -- not to put 
words in other people's mouth -- but things like moving target indicators or synthetic 
aperture radars were first developed in big, expensive programs. These are exports from 
things like JSTARS, for example.  

The fact that you can put it on a longer, loitering, less expensive, smaller airplane is good, 
but if you don't -- if you haven't invented moving target indicator technology in the first 
place--then you can't make it cheaper and proliferate it.  

And what's happening in the industry is an essential, strategic question for us, but one 
that's not getting really any attention at all.  

There was during the 1990s an attempt to manage the downsizing of the defense 
industry. People can have different opinions as to whether and how successful that was or 
whether it even went far enough.  

But simply pretending that there's a marketplace when there isn't a marketplace is not 
going to be a recipe for success either.  

And I didn't want to avoid the "how" question entirely but the one thing, particularly one 
of my wonky Washington temporary jobs I had this summer was I was a consultant to the 
Quadrennial Defense Review Independent Panel which also tackled the question of 
procurement reform and particularly General Larry Welch, who was the lead brain on 
that.  

So, I would commend the section on procurement reform in that report, but General 
Welch's insight, fundamental insights were two. One was that there had to be 
accountability in the system. I think others have talked about that. But there's no 
substitute for buying things quickly.  

Probably as a former journalist, I tend to avoid absolutes. But I think it's almost a hard 
and fast rule that the longer programs go between establishing the initial requirements 
and actually buying one is always a recipe for increased costs and other kinds of tears. It's 
really quite remarkable, again to go back to the late Cold War procurements, which 
happened pretty rapidly. But again, all these things have been improved several times 
over and providing good service, longer service than anybody anticipated.  

But they were brought to the field quickly, they were put in the hands of operators and 
then sent back for further revisions and tweaks and improvements.  

But the key, sort of, element in this whole process was buying them quickly, buying them 
in numbers, getting them in the hands of operators so they could figure out what these 
things could do for us. And actually, in the post-Cold War years, we thought it'd be a 
bright idea to put a whole lot of things into development and then see which ones we 
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needed and then procure them at some later date. Again, that turns out to have been 180 
degrees wrong.  

And so to conclude my presentation, there is one other question that others have alluded 
to. There is an even first order question as to why we should do this, and at a moment 
when we're experiencing a generational change in our political leadership, really for the 
first time transitioning, we have a president who really had very little experience of the 
Cold War and now we have 87 new Republican members, sort of tea party type, if you 
will, members of the people's house, the House of Representatives where I worked, who 
are young politicians.  

There's a slight uptick in the number of people with military service there. But these are 
guys who could have got out as captains after Desert Storm or maybe 2003, 2004 at the 
worst parts of our Iraq experience. That's a slightly misleading statistic.  

But they're asking themselves really profound questions about why the United States 
should continue to provide the global public good but one that imposes pretty substantial 
costs, not in the macro economic sense, but $700 billion is a lot of dollars on the 
American economy and on the American people.  

It's an answerable question, but it's one that we've taken for granted, I think, for several 
generations. And again, it's going to be a fundamental framing question that will come 
even before the what and how much questions and certainly well before the how 
question.  

These new politicians are going to jump into the how question--they're anxious. Their 
fundamental belief is that the Department of Defense is a slightly more effective version 
of the Department of Education in that it's a big, inefficient lump of federal bureaucracy. 
And there must be a ton of waste, fraud and abuse out there somewhere.  

Good luck to Secretary Gates in finding that pot of money. Again, it's eluded everybody 
who's gone hunting for that pot of gold at the end of the rainbow, certainly in my 
experience, and we must also remember that his target of trying to harvest $10 billion or 
$15 billion a year is a pretty small amount of money in the macro sense.  

It's certainly not going to close the gap between the size or the quality or the 
modernization requirements that are out there and what we've currently got, but 
conversely, if that money leaves the department but other to offset social upset social 
entitlement costs or to otherwise reduce the deficit, then it's not going to solve our 
strategic problems in any sense at all.  

So procurement reform, you know, we should shake this tree as hard as we possibly can, 
but on the other hand, we ought to have realistic assumptions about what we're going to 
get out of it. And again, I would stipulate it's more important to buy the right stuff than it 
is to buy the wrong stuff, however efficiently we end up buying it.  
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So, here endeth the lesson; back to Seth for the Q&A.  

CROPSEY: Thanks, Tom.  

Thank you, all panelists.  

Before opening the floor to questions, let me just ask whether any of the panelists would 
like to make comments about what they heard from the other panelists, and if the answer 
is no, then we'll turn it over to the floor.  

All right. The floor is open for questions. Please. And again, if you would be so good as 
to say who you are and your affiliation.  

Thanks.  

QUESTION: I'm Ken Brown, and I'm with the private equity group Landcase Holdings 
and I came out because I'm very interested in the procurement discussion.  

CROPSEY: And also one other thing if I might interrupt you. If you would also say to 
whom your question is addressed. Thanks.  

QUESTION: Great. My question is addressed to the panel, particularly the general, who 
brought up the discussion regarding R&D.  

And I think the DOD, the services, have done a fantastic job when it comes to outreach to 
the university community. And I think it's done a fantastic job when it comes to outreach 
and R&D with the Beltway, general contractors, et cetera.  

However, what I would like to ask is: do you think you can achieve any economies of 
scale with your R&D efforts, with more outreach and more development with R&D and 
the entrepreneurial community, the V.C. community, the private inventor community.  

And here's my comment overall, or rather my observation, and that is that when we 
engage entrepreneurs that have ideas, whether it be power generation, that's the rage right 
now, a lot of investment in power generation, hydrogen cells, et cetera -- when we talk to 
them about R&D partnerships with the military, they're aghast or they're absolutely 
befuddled as to how would they even make that type of ascent.  

Meanwhile, in between time, like you mentioned, on an annual basis, the military, the 
services has to make their case to Congress on an annual basis about the effectiveness of 
R&D and how to keep R&D dollars moving into the budget.  

So, my question-slash-comment, but more of a question, is do you think that, you can 
improve your case to Congress as far as R&D effectiveness by improving the ability to 
commercialize and capitalize the inventiveness and the capability of the entrepreneurial 
technology community?  
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The small business community, as you refer to it, is not really what I'm talking about. I'm 
talking about the early stage technologists out there that are in Silicon Valley, that are in 
Boston, that are in technology clusters throughout the U.S.  

Is there a way that we can in Washington get that community more engaged within the 
R&D discussion so you have stronger output, better story to tell Congressmen on an 
annual basis for R&D dollars?  

HILL: You know, the way that that's been done a little in the past are earmarks. A lot of 
that goes in earmarks. And that's certainly under fire as we look at it today.  

The other thing that has to happen, in my view, is that if you are getting monies for a 
system that is part of supplemental money, you can't get R&D. It's got to be part of the 
regular program.  

So the improvement, for example, in body armor, body armor has, for the last five or six 
years, been paid for through supplementals. It is not part of the normal procurement 
process. So, the body armor community doesn't get R&D.  

So if you are Ceradyne you've got a whole lot of money. You're a big organization, you 
can, in fact, do some R&D work, and if you lose $5 million, $6 million dollars, it's no big 
deal.  

If you are the protective group that I work with and you spend $5 million or $6 million 
dollars and then you get nothing out of it, that's big chunk of change. And that drives the 
idea of R&D in that area.  

And what the smaller companies do is a lot of work with institutions -- higher learning 
institutions--and that's how they can generate it, and there's also DARPA, but DARPA 
money's got to be for revolutionary issues, not evolutionary issues and that brings in a 
whole different can of worms.  

But I think you have to increase the R&D effort. I've forgotten what the percentage of 
R&D funds out of the DOD budget but it isn't very much. Never has been very 
much. And it has been borne on the back of industry, which is why costs go up so much, 
because they have to give it back somehow.  

(UNKNOWN): Go ahead.  

HOLDEN: I'd just like to make a comment. First, I'd be curious to know what your point 
of entry is into this equation because when you consider not only  the entire acquisition 
program, what we're talking about is a balanced portfolio of which R&D forms a key 
beginning point, in my view, to many decisions that are made later on.  

I know that Special Operations Command has reached out to the investment community, 
primarily the V.C. community because they're early stage developers of innovative 
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technology.  But if I ran the world for a day, the metric that I would establish from the 
USSOCOM side is if you're successful in your R&D efforts to greater than 50 percent, 
you're not aiming far enough in some of these transformational technologies.  

So try and establish stretch goals and find new technologies that can get out that far. But 
to do that, there are a lot of technologies that aren't going to make it.  

So, if you're in the role of a venture capitalist, you're probably not going to want to hear 
that answer because it doesn't help you with your return on investment to make that 
contribution up front.  

Where you enter into the equation is also very important because if you're a company that 
just bought a well-established company, I think your effort is more focused on, "How can 
I make this as efficient as possible?" which occurs well after R&D. So, we've got to 
establish the entry point here very clearly.  

DONNELLY: I think the last point is quite a critical one. Again, just kind of taking a step 
back to trying to understand our experience of the past 20 years or so--I would say that 
the things that have really introduced technological change into the forces have been the 
SOCOM model and the supplemental model, which to put a headline on it, is sort of let 
soldiers go shopping.  

How many of us have talked to guys who have come back form Iraq and Afghanistan 
who said, "You know, I don't use the things the Army issued me, the software sucked or, 
the processor that's 10 years out of date or whatever, so I took my iPhone or, I took some 
commercial gadget."  

Of course, all the stuff that we bought got ridiculously infected with bugs and other 
things while it was out there so we're going to throw it away, and next time we deploy 
we'll buy some new gear but we can afford to do that.  

If you're talking about what's really changed the force the most, certainly in the last 10 
years, it's that kind of stuff.  

Conversely, government-directed, even basic science to a certain degree but especially 
traditional defense R&D, with the sort of tactical aircraft being the poster children, all the 
dough that went into F-22, we're not going to (inaudible).  

The same thing could happen depending on what happens on the F-35. But if it happens 
on that scale, you know, that's like you add another order of magnitude of kind of 
potentially squandered or not really fully harvested investment.  

So that suggests to me that the legacy model is not the right way to go. You need 
something that's really, more responsive to transitory battlefield conditions and then 
maybe you need to focus on some really on the basic science and power generation, 
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directed energy, things like that that would really where you could expect to get a return 
on the large-scale, long-term investment.  

And where you could actually also leverage commercial investments; you’ve got to be 
very, particularly in the current environment, very certain when as a DOD you invest 
your shrinking number of dollars to duplicate things that the civilian commercial world 
will give you the 90 percent solution on.  

There are going to be things that you must do, particularly for military reasons, but, you 
need to ask yourself what will return that marginal investment, when I can't support 
everything.  

HILL: There is a model. It's not procurement, but the Army and I think the rest of the 
military's done it too now, with family housing, we went to something called Residential 
Community Initiative, and that's where you didn't go out and try to find the lower bidder, 
you said who would like to manage my family housing?  

I wrote the second one at Fort Lewis. We had 300 people. Big firms said "I'd like to do 
it." We picked one; then we wrote the contract. We gave them a 50-year contract to run 
the family housing--allowed them to make a pretty good, substantial profit.  

The leverage on them is they've got to keep the housing up so that people will live in 
them otherwise they're just like anybody else.  

And what we got out of that in the first five years of that contract the company that did 
Fort Lewis went out and borrowed $150 million to put into Army family housing. We 
could never have gotten that much out of Congress, and they get the cash flow from the 
housing allowance. But that's a model of entrepreneurship that work pretty well.  

And housing's improved all across the Army and everybody's happier with it. I've heard 
almost no complaints, at any post.  

QUESTION: From Capitalout Partners. It's for the whole panel, but I want to pick up 
something that Tim mentioned about ownership costs in the case of the MRAP. If there is 
no ones military that buys something (inaudible) for an awfully long time under 
UAB (inaudible) And a lot of these commission reports that came out really focused on 
let's cut the systems that are in development (inaudible) quantify the cost, the ownership 
cost. Is there another route for the input? 

HOLDEN: I don't think there's any doubt that total cost of ownership ought to be the 
metric for the long-term view of major system development.  

To do that, it requires a, in my view, a systems-engineering approach from the beginning 
of the project to look at all facets of the capability to really optimize the design and the 
solution focused on total cost of ownership.  
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I don't know if you noticed recently but Lockheed Martin sold off one of its most 
profitable units, which was their systems engineering capability. And the reason they 
stated for doing that was because they see conflicts of interest coming with DOD where, 
if you do that front-end requirements development systems engineering piece, you're no 
longer eligible to execute the project. And obviously, the greater benefit for the larger 
companies is doing the full-scale development.  

I think that's a very bad trend. I think that there has to be an integrating structure to these 
projects because the simple calculus of project management no longer works in very 
complex projects. You can't break things down in individual silos far enough and yet still 
integrate them together at the end of the day.  

It's the interfaces between the silos that really become the tough nut that has to be 
fixed. And in very complex interrelated projects, you can't make a decision about weight 
without affecting about five other characteristics of the design.  

DONNELLY: The Army's struggle with Future Combat System; its whole sort of fleet of 
land combat vehicles is, I think, an excellent expansion or, corollary at this point.  
Essentially, DOD ended up punishing Boeing for having provided those integration 
services as the lead systems integrator, I think it was the term of art for FCS; also 
terminating the program when actually they lurched uncontrollably into something like 
the right answer.  

And as you say, set aside the sort of moral dimension of building MRAPs in a time of 
war, the biggest sort of legacy and opportunity cost would be to take this, now what do 
you do it? Now structure the Army? How do you treat this $25 billion investment, or 
whatever it was, in MRAP?    

Sure, you can kind of weed out some versions of the vehicle that turn out to be less 
valuable than others but, the Army is structured around its equipment. I mean, it certainly 
was during the late Cold War -- all these things are the knee bones are connected to the 
thigh bones. And if you don't have a fundamental, comprehensible picture of what you 
want the service to do, you're going to kind of lurch from a short-range requirement and 
the long term effect will be to unravel the service as a system.  

Where we're ending up with the 70-ton (inaudible) who knows how large this thing's 
going to be, ground combat vehicle which is an MRAP plus a Bradley plus, a direct 
(inaudible -- and who knows what the program will actually be. But probably a good idea 
just to stop, slow down; and the Army's lucky in that it hasn't bought (inaudible) but 
someday they'll have to buy something other than a solution to an immediate battlefield 
problem.  

That’s part of a rambling answer; and the DOD has kind of lost the ability to do the larger 
systems integrations piece.  

CROPSEY: Other questions?  
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QUESTION: Greg Davis.  Back then [the Pentagon] was kind of a new command and 
had an emphasis on innovation, technology quick procurement, quick employment, 
(inaudible) and we also came up with a whole variety of new (inaudible) which evolved 
from your "what if" concept small company saying here's something I developed which I 
think you guys could use.  

That interaction worked very well and is tied to an organization in Fort Lewis. I don't 
know if it's still around, but it was kind of an innovation technology development make 
all these things happen.  

(inaudible) but it worked very well; (inaudible) but I don't know that what you have now 
is sufficient because the turnaround time was sometimes was a matter of weeks.  

New technology didn't really make any difference what (inaudible) it was (inaudible) 
what we need is something to get the job done. How quickly can we get it and how 
effective can it be?  

And one of those procurements didn't go through because the Navy was (inaudible). The 
money was there. We could do it quickly and easily and it didn't make any difference 
how much. But that seems to have been lost; now unless you're a major company, 
Northrop Grumman (inaudible) if there's any room in the game anymore for the little 
company. I'm talking about a small company fewer than 100 employees.  

HOLDEN: No. And I say that from experience. I do not know how a small business 
survives in today's environment where the procurement process goes on for months, if 
not years, for the simplest of products or services.  

I think I heard a small businessman describe $40 million to attain a CMMI level three for 
their technology which is becoming a standard. So you know, Mr. Investor, $40 million 
up front for the right to get to the table and offer a solution. I mean, you're not going to 
sign up for that.  

So what happens is a lot of small businesses, as soon as they develop a technology, get 
sucked up by the larger companies, which is better than losing that capability but I don't 
think it's an ideal solution either.  

HILL: Yeah, the thing that out at Lewis in those days went away. And we've tried this 
over time, and we start these little things and they stay through one chief and then they go 
away. General Wickham when he was chief of staff, he did that thing out at Lewis. He 
called it a skunk works. That's how he always referred to it, as a skunk works. And it had 
lots of interesting little ideas, but they never translated into programs. And programs, 
with the dollars attached to them, is how you get systems.  

And there are a lot of reasons for that, not the least of which is over here on Capitol Hill 
in terms of how you get the money for all those things.  
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The best system we've got right now is the SOCOM. And SOCOM has managed to 
survive and to thrive because the visionary work of Congress by saying, if we let 
SOCOM have to go like all the other combatant commands to a service, with hat in hand, 
and that's how all other combatant commands get their dollars, through their executive 
agents, it'll never survive because there was too many knives out for the special operator.  

So they had to protect them. Congress knew they had to protect the special operations 
forces from the traditional forces and they were correct.  

We would have killed off SOCOM years ago at exactly the wrong time had we been left 
to our own devices. Not a doubt in my mind. It’s just like we killed off foreign area 
officers. Killed them off, grew them; killed them off, grew them; incredibly important to 
the military today.  

DONNELLY: Your anecdote does suggest a couple of things that I think are really key.  

First of all, leadership individuals really matter. I mean, Paul Gorman is still (a cutting 
edges (inaudible) and fine officer and all the rest (inaudible) but to find a senior leader 
who is really going to invest that leadership time and effort in going out and trying to find 
(inaudible) which you could do at SOUTHCOM and even -- I'm not sure if the Fort 
Lewis thing you're talking about was associated with the 9th.  

OK, so that was an organization that was established for the purpose of experimentation 
and innovation, which you could do in the context of an 18 division Army where most of 
the Army was built and organized and trained for the  fight in Central Europe.  

And because of a chief who said, "No, I'm going to do this, I'm going to protect this and 
we're going to devote serious resources in terms of structure to do it," and a lot of that 
stuff, like the dune buggies and stuff like that, fell off the table and as the Army shrank, 
that stuff also shrank when you have a smaller Army or smaller force, it's not the case 
that, you know, want makes innovation. It's more likely that want creates conservatism 
and kind of stay in your lane mentality.  

But the other thing that it brings to mind going forward is we have yet, at least in the 
Army, which I think is, not positive, we have yet to see a successful field combatant 
commander come back and be a Title 10 service chief.  

General Chiarelli's that way to a certain degree, but, when you bring a Petraeus or an 
Odierno back to reform the service Title 10 institution or who will be the next chairman, 
that's when, I think, you may, because leadership does matter, begin to force the giant, 
DOD blob to start doing some things. And I think the same is true to some degree of the 
Navy and the Air Force as well. You need really a guy who's thinking hard about the 
operational questions to come back.  

HILL: And he's got to be right in what he does. Because a chief comes in to any of the 
service and he's got to define where he wants to go in the first year because he only gets 
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three years to make it happen. And in that three years, he's got to drive it into the system 
and make -- and make it have a tag line and dollars against it.  

And then, he's got to exert his personal leadership to it. I'll give my two examples or I'll 
go back to Wickham and the light divisions. He said we're going to build these light 
divisions. They're going to be 10,000 people, 400 airplanes, period. Any time someone 
said 10,001, he said, "Stop. What did you not understand about 10,000?" Four hundred 
and one aircrafts? "Four hundred." And he drove it personally.  

When General Shinseki had the vision of the Stryker Brigades and he began to implement 
that, he personally drove the Stryker unification of all the different commands. He had a 
weekly teleconference. And if you wanted to play, you better be on it.  

And his personal leadership and his personal oversight got that program through, not only 
the Army, but through the Hill, and it's an incredibly successful program today. We're 
buying more of them and we've improved them now with the V-shaped hull also.  

Had we understood V-shaped hulls back then, we should have done that but we 
didn't. But all of that is, again, we go back to personal leadership and thought.  

QUESTION: Seth, let me address this one to you. In the absence of human capital in the 
Defense Department, how can we possibly hope to balance (inaudible) how much are we 
investing in (inaudible).  

There are two very different acquisition philosophies represented on the panel. For 
example, special operations, we arm the man. In the services, we man the arm. Very 
different philosophy. Very different approaches to the design of the fighter.  

So how can we get insight into actually how much are we spending (inaudible)?  

CROPSEY: Do I get to answer this?  

QUESTION: (inaudible)  

CROPSEY: Thanks for the easy question.  

(LAUGHTER)  

Well, what's in common, what's in agreement here, although there are different ideas of 
how to achieve it, is that the system has to have a certain flexibility and agility.  

And I think that those very desirable qualities are reflected in Tom's general remarks 
about the twin challenges that are facing the United States today, in the larger strategic 
level.  
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One, as he put it, that area of the world from East Asia to the east coast of Africa; half the 
world or so something like that.  

And the other, these, what I think Tom would call the long war or these limited 
engagements, high intensity, low frequency, high frequency, whatever. But those are two 
different kinds of engagement for the United States in the future assuming that we go that 
way.  

And I think that the flexibility that our forces require to be able to move back and forth 
there between those different kinds of challenges mirrors the sort of flexibility and agility 
that I think there's agreement on in the panel that the procurement system needs.  

In a way, I'm not answering your question because the question is, as you - as you know, 
unanswerable, but in the common thread there is some kind of leadership. And I don't see 
any other answer. There's a need for flexibility. There's a need for agility. The system 
doesn't seem to produce those qualities by itself. Something has to drive it.  

If somebody has a better answer, this is the time to say so.  

HOLDEN: May I offer an opinion?  

CROPSEY: Please.  

HOLDEN: The question that you pose, to me, is a fundamental trade-off between combat 
efficiency, which translates into mission accomplishment versus risk mitigation, which is 
really the fundamental metric for safety and security.  

There are technical ways to measure, I think both, but getting the commander at a 
specific point in time to balance the two is very, very difficult.  

You know, the natural inclination for "must not fail" missions is combat effectiveness 
rather than efficiency.  

In safety and security the concept of risk mitigation recognizes that you can never 
guarantee 100 percent safety and security in all situations. It's either unattainable or 
unaffordable.  

And again, I can't draw that line but I would say it becomes very circumstantial looking 
at both sides of the equation and making a decision whether this is a go or a no-go 
operation.  

DONNELLY: I think it's worth thinking about the human capital question as well, 
certainly in the broader sense, where are the genuine innovators going to come 
from? And even if you have, again, sort of superior field commanders, how are you going 
to create the opportunity for them to not just win the fight they're in, but prepare the 
institution for the fights to come?  
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And I genuinely worry both about the internal culture of the services. Again, this kind of 
stay in your lane mentality, be an organizational man, which I think is sort of related to 
the sort of end strength and size of force question.  

One of the huge bill payers over the past 10 years has been, the sort of TRADOCs and 
war colleges and things like that.  We haven't had guys like Eisenhower and George 
Marshall at the luxury of the 1920s and 1930s to think about what was coming down the 
road. No doubt in small circles and off line those conversations are happening among 
soldiers who are fighting.  

To get across that threshold from the anecdotal and the near-term thing to really 
systematic or fundamental organizational change is, I don't think, something that we 
figured out how to accomplish and I worry that we're moving farther away from it rather 
than closer to it. Or we'll have to do it again in extremis because the way we go to war is 
not the right way.  

HOLDEN: Yes, just one follow-up point. The example I gave of MRAP was an attempt 
to illustrate that point. And clearly, the MRAP provides a high degree of safety and 
security for forces operating in the field against IED threats. That's why it was procured 
for those type missions.  

So you achieve a high degree of safety and security. The SEALS that I've talked to 
basically say, "Yes, that's great but there's no mission to do at the end of the day because 
they know we're coming and they're gone."  

So, again, in my view, having an adequately protected indigenous vehicle that you can 
move in the population pretty effectively balances the tradeoffs.  

HILL: You know, the risk mitigation piece of it, I think is absolutely critical. You cannot 
put everybody in an M1 and even an M1 doesn't stop everything. And we really grapple 
with that. But it points up the other part that we kind of danced around and that is that it -
- all of this has become so political in terms of how we argue about these issues. I'm 
going to go back to my "there are no facts" argument.  

Body armor. Just look at what's gone on in body armor over the last five or six years, is 
absolutely incredible. The Army has painted itself into a corner on body armor because of 
testing, but the testing -- because you can't prove it to an nth degree of whatever.  

But the reality of life is not one soldier has ever been killed because of faulty body 
armor. Not one. Which says to me, we're making a pretty good product; industry's doing 
pretty good here.  

But yet we work against threats and the whole system has gotten so politicized that it 
scares the Army in terms of what they'll make the decision on. That's why they've gone 
from one testing system to another testing system.  
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And the testing system they've gone to out at ATEC is not, in my opinion, a good 
system. The other one was cheaper, easier, and by the way, it worked. So why in the 
world? because they had to be able to say to Congress, "See? I'm - doing it through the 
ATEC now. I've got a standard. We didn't have a standard before." But the standard 
before worked.  

You know, you guys have done incredible work at DARPA. CPOF, for example.  

We took two retired generals, four or five smart geeks, and we built a system that works 
because -- the Army had been trying for 20 years to build a command and control system 
and CPOF works.  

Is it perfect? No. Does it work?  

(UNKNOWN): (inaudible)  

HILL: Exactly correct. And it -- and it works and everybody loves it.  

Now, it's gone into the procurement system and they'll dick it up there's not a doubt in my 
mind. Not a doubt in my mind they'll start adding stuff to it will not be the same system 
five years from now and will be less effective because we get caught up in the politics of 
it.   

CROPSEY: OK. So, we have time for one more question and -- and that's mine.  

Tim and Tom, you both said...  

HILL: Which Tom?  

CROPSEY: This one.  

You both said at various times, directly and by implication that the services' ability to 
determine requirements is superior to the system which you just said was perfectly 
capable of dicking things up.  

The larger system, right?  Am I misstating the way you've characterized things?  

HILL: I don't think I said that. That the big system...  

CROPSEY: Then I am misstating it.  

HILL: That the big system will work?  

CROPSEY: No, no, no, no, no. That the services are better at determining requirements 
for operators than the big system.  
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HILL: The services are better, right now at determining requirements than the combatant 
commanders. And if you go to SOUTHCOM, for example...  

CROPSEY: Understood.  

HILL: How many requirements, how many procurement guys, how many think tank 
guys, how many guys are on the SOUTHCOM staff? Answer: none.  

CROPSEY: Right. OK.  

HILL: So, they don't work at it. There may be a few; the only other ones I think of are at 
SOUTHCOM. Or SOCOM can do it. I don't think the other combatant commanders can 
come in with that.  

CROPSEY: But that brings me to my question. And the question is you also said, both of 
you, that you've spoken highly of Goldwater- Nichols. But Goldwater-Nichols gave the -- 
gave the -- the combatant commanders the greater powers which you say are at the 
expense of the services' powers. So, it seems to me, so there's a square and a circle there 
and I don't see how they get together.  

That's my question.  

HOLDEN: In my view, SOCOM's  kind of the classic self-licking ice cream cone. I mean 
it includes all the pieces and parts necessary to identify the requirement and then to 
satisfy that requirement as well.  

So, it  has a service-like function now that it has a combatant function, in my view, it has 
its own catalyst for ensuring that those requirements are, in fact, where they should be 
expedited through the system.  

And I think that they they have a much higher probability of being able to wire that 
because the requirements come from the TSOCs, the theater SOCs, go up through the 
Joint Staff at some point and then back down to SOCOM to satisfy them.  

But I don't think the system is agile. I don't think it's responsive. You know, we've had 
this -- this great war effort that has been the -- the fundamental driver for a lot of the 
changes and initiatives that we have seen over the last eight to nine years but if you 
remove that driver, I don't have a great deal of confidence that the system, as it exists in 
any form, is going to innovate effectively.  

DONNELLY: I would say that the creation of SOCOM illustrates the schizophrenic 
nature of Goldwater-Nichols and that, essentially, we need to rethink everything else but 
SOCOM beginning with the sort of the appraising of jointness above all other virtue.  

The idea that everything has to be run through the blender of a joint requirement 
document whereas, in fact, if you look at what the services are actually doing and the 
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strategic missions that are on the plate out there over the long term, I mean, running a 
little combat outpost on the dark side of the moon in Afghanistan is about as far away 
from figuring out how to find and strike mobile Chinese ballistic missile launchers in a 
highly contested air space and maritime environment as it's possible to be.  

So why a guy who's war experience is in combat outposts in Afghan valleys could have a 
vote about what the right answer is or what's right at the other end of the spectrum and 
conversely is just impossible for me to understand.  

And the great thing about SOCOM is they were exempted from all of that stuff. I 
exaggerate, but for purposes of emphasis.  

CROPSEY: Tom? OK.  

Well, I'd like to thank all our panelists, General Hill...  

HILL: Could I make one statement?  

CROPSEY: Please.  

HILL:  I just wanted to make it because it was something that Tom said earlier.  

I remain very concerned about the Army and the ability of the Army to remain the great 
organization it is and the ability that the Army has shown over the last eight to ten 
years. And it is because of all these back-to-back deployments. And until we get that 
issue under control somehow, get to something resembling new normal, whatever that is, 
all this procurement stuff will be a waste of discussion.  

I am convinced that if the Army can't get itself down to 10 brigade combat teams at war 
at any one time, they cannot then sustain a one year at war, two to three years at 
home. And unless they can get themselves to one year at war, two to three years at home, 
we will not keep the quality force that we have.  

And we simply must figure out a way through that. And I don't know what the answer is, 
but it's a problem; and if you're out there with the force like I have spent the last five 
years in retirement doing, doing exercises with these guys and training them up to go to 
combat, you see this and talk to these young people. And I just sent a second lieutenant 
off the other day. He's going to Afghanistan in April. And he's already worried about it. 
And his mother's damn sure worried about it.  

HOLDEN: Exactly and I can't be quiet on this because that's what I hear. The people that 
are most concerned about the war effort are the mothers who see their sons and daughters 
making back to back to back to back deployments and suffering the casualties of the war.  

And, General, you already provided the very compelling statistics about the background 
of kids that are joining the service today. And what I hear is, that this is a very narrow 
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war. I mean the forces that are in being are fighting it and it's irrelevant to the rest of 
American society. And it's the mothers of these soldiers, sailors, airmen and marines who 
are really getting upset about it.  

HILL: Well, I'll reiterate what I said earlier. I'm on my soap box and I'm sorry.  

It is not good for this country if the U.S. military becomes a class unto itself. It is not 
good for this country if we do that. And we run the risk of doing that, a real risk of doing 
that.  

And I think that the soldiers have managed wonderfully, notwithstanding the huge 
suicide issue. There are real demons in the force out there.  

And the families have managed; but we don't know yet. We do not know and will not 
know for years to come the scars that are on the children that are out there. And this is a 
real problem that we simply must come to grips with as a nation. Hill's opinion.  

(UNKNOWN): I'm very interested in this armor discussion because it links to a lot of the, 
you know, (inaudible) thought that's out there.  

But that's a military success as much as it is a political and industry success, right? But 
for whatever reason, and again, I don't know what the answer is so maybe you can tell 
me, you don't see a military face on that success. You see a political face on the success 
or you see an industry face on the success.  

So I think if you want to start to change the one class or the niche thinking in America as 
far as the military's concerned, broaden not only the appeal of the military but the 
understanding of the military, somehow or another the military has got to reestablish its 
position in society as a thought leader.  

And I don't know how it does that, but for whatever reason, the military thinker is just 
not, front and foremost as that leader used to be. Now if the military's successful, it's 
linked to something in industry or it's linked to something in politics.  

Heck, if I go to the Pentagon Metro Station right now, I'll see a ton of pictures out there 
of industry folks and a ton of pictures about whatever else that's related to politics, but the 
average American who just comes to Washington who wants to see the Pentagon, they 
don't even know what general or what major or what colonel or they don't know anything 
about DARPA.  

For some reason that hasn't been a priority of the military in the last couple of years. I 
don't know but that's just my two cents.  

DONNELLY: Actually, I would look at it since we're well past deadline, it exactly 
different.  
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I would argue that in the popular mind, a guy like General Petraeus is compared to 
broadly speaking people in industry or in finance or certainly politicians, and it's reflected 
not just in the polls when what's the most respected institution in this country, or certainly 
the most. No, the most respected institution, I think the military is sort of head and 
shoulders above that.  

I don't know to what degree that reflects a broader guilt on the part of society that, 
"They're fighting and we're not," but if you ask: what institution has sort of reformed 
itself under duress over -- and you might make a distinction between the military at war 
and the, you know, the Title 10 and the field military.  

But if you wanted to pick one American, a guy who's brought intellectual capital to bear 
in a way that actually changes things in the real world, if that were a poll question, I bet 
Dave Petraeus would win it going away.  

HILL: And there's a lot of Dave Petraeuses. That’s the good news. 

 

CROPSEY: Well the good news is that this has been an interesting and enlightening 
discussion. I hope that we will have more discussions like this in the future and thank you 
for coming.   

(END AUDIO FEED)  

END  
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